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A Message from Our President
Hello fellow beekeepers, 

Over the next few newsletters, I would like to speak about
products or ideas that I have used, or considered using, and my
related experiences. First on my list is winter hive wraps. 

There are different schools of thought on whether or not to
insulate hives over winter. Certainly, the winter we had without
many severe cold snaps might have allowed the same results with
or without insulation but, in retrospect, I am glad I purchased
winter wraps last year. Over the winter, I had no problems with
the wraps tearing or coming off. Even through the recent high
winds of last week, there are no problems to date. These winter
covers have done a great job and will be re-used next year.

The benefits include easy installation, and they fold away for
compact storage. They also provide a great wind barrier. The
disadvantages include the initial cost, and they don’t allow the
sun to warm the front of the hive.

Continued on page 2
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Hello Everyone,

My commission for
County Apiary Inspector
was officially active
April 1st and runs
through October 31st. 

Queen Inspections
come first, so please be
patient. As soon as the
weather gets above 60
I’m allowed to open
hives. 

Last year we had 131
days below 60 or it was
raining. Again, please
be patient.

Thanks,
Phil BARTOSH
Cuyahoga County
Apiary Inspector

Inspector's Corner

President's Message continued...
In comparison, for my first wintered hive, I chose to make an
insulated cover from 2-inch-thick Owens Corning insulation. I
am handy. Plus, it’s easy to cut and glue together with spray
foam. I chose to make the front panel detachable. I felt it
important that, if I wanted the sun to warm the front of the hive
when the weather allowed, it could be easily removed. It worked
well but it was, in my opinion, unsightly. I chose not to paint it. I
could have, but winter snuck up on me and I was not sure I was
sold on the idea of the large non-collapsible insulators. Painting
would have also driven the initial expense higher.

In the end, it was more expensive to buy the materials vs buying a
winter hive wrap, and the biggest disadvantage was that I did not
like its size for summer storage. The completed cover was the size
of my winter hive. Storing it in my storage shed was convenient,
BUT it was always seemingly in the way. Bulky and big. In
addition, the Owens Corning and hive wrap offered about the
same insulation factor of R value 8. 

The good news is that winter is in our rear-view mirror. Spring is
on the horizon and our days are getting warmer and longer. We
are a long way away from the fall of 2023, but planning for the
year end is as important as is the start of the season.
 
I was in the apiary last week doing a spring check on the bees and
I took the wraps off for part of my inspection. They came off and
went back on quick and easy. Part of me wanted to hurry spring
along and leave the wraps off but, as I write this edition for the
newsletter, my weather station is reporting 32 degrees outside. 

I would like to hear from the members if they have any
comments, ideas, or thoughts on these winter wraps. What are
your experiences of insulating vs. not, and are there any other
handy tricks that you would recommend? That is one thing I love
about our GCBA community, that we share our stories and learn
from each other, with the ultimate goal of getting better every
year. 

Thomas A. Kennish 
President of GCBA 
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Honey Simple Syrup

Yield
Variable amount as needed

Ingredients
honey
hot water

Directions
Heat 2 parts honey to 1 part
hot water in a saucepan over
medium-low heat until the
mixture reaches a simmer.
Remove from heat and cool.
Store at room temperature or
refrigerate as desired.
Lasts 4 weeks in the
refrigerator.

TIP
While the mixture is
simmering, infuse the syrup
with herbs, spices, citrus
peels, or other aromatics.
(Rosemary, grapefruit peel,
peppercorn, pomegranate
seeds, and vanilla bean are
just some of the possibilities.)
Cool and strain the infused
syrups before using.

When: Wednesday April 19th at 5:30p.m.
Where: Building #25
What: A physical walk through, stations
discussed, what is needed in preparation,
volunteers list, T-shirt sizes, guest speakers.
Food availability for attendees to be discussed.

This means we have an exciting May ahead of us!
We will need volunteers for both days.

T-Shirts will be available for you and there will be
lots of children on Friday! They will be given a
Passport and be directed to learning stations about
pollination, honey and agriculture. We would like
some farm animals too. Maybe a calf, a couple
chickens, a pet goat... 

Come join us for an informational meeting if you
would like to help out:

Any questions, please contact the GCBA Secretary
Sarah Alonso at s.alonso@myyahoo.com

World Bee Day!
Have you heard that GCBA and
CCF are hosting their third annual
World Bee Day May 19-20?

View and
download the

flyers from our
Greater Cleveland

Beekeepers
Association

website for more
information.
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Any member in good
standing may place an ad
for beekeeping related
items for sale or trade
once a quarter free of
charge. This ad will not
exceed 1/8th of a page in
size. 

Additional ads will be
subject to advertisement
fees. 

Advertisement Fee
Schedule: 
1/8th Page: $5 month,
1/4th Page: $7 month,
Half Page: $10 month,
Full Page: $15 month 

Please note: Information
posted is a courtesy to
GCBA Members and/or a
paid advertisement for
business entities. GCBA
does not endorse or
guarantee quality or
pricing. 4

GCBA Events
Volunteer, Donate, Jump in
and Give a Hand

Monthly Member Meetings
Field Day in May
Picnic in July
County Fair Booth in
August
Special event in September
Holiday Party in December
Live Demonstrations year
round

Cuyahoga County Fair 2023
One of the items on our annual beekeeping calendar is to get
some honey ready for the fair!

Enter to see what our scores might be and the quality of our
honey preparation.

Win a cash prize if we are so lucky to have the highest scores,
and possibly a beautiful trophy that certainly comes with
bragging rights! 

Included in this newsletter is the majority of information you
will need to participate.

Each month at the regular meetings there will be a table of
information regarding the fair, where you can get additional
input on fair entries, both specific and in general.

Start planning now, and may the best beekeeper win!

See pages 6-7 for fair entry details and page 8 for entry form.

Pastries for the bakery table
are always welcome, especially

if they are made with honey!



Jan Petrek, GCBA Hospitality
Coordinator
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Spring is a beautiful time of year. A fresh start to a new season.
At the time of this writing, the Bee Yard and Garden projects are
beginning to take place. 

We have ordered the new Thank You/Sponsor sign to be hung in the
Garden by May 19/20 if all goes as planned. In the early part of March,
Dennis Eck, director and the maintenance dept. drilled the post holes for
the Pollinator Garden Sign at the entrance to the garden. The posts were
put in the ground and set on Friday 3/31. Next step is to see that the sign
is hung. 

Eric Matheney has begun to clean up of all of our wooden ware and take
inventory of what is needed to get ready for bees. We also plan to put a
clear coat on the Mural and the Pollinator Garden Sign to keep up with
preservation of the artwork. Gate and fencing will follow in the next
month or two as the schedule allows.

We will keep you posted and, when you come to our monthly meetings,
you are welcome to walk down to Building #30 and see how things are
taking shape! In time, our bee yard and garden will explode with activity
and beauty, and blossom into a great attraction and a live classroom for
all of our members to enjoy and learn from. 

Let us know of any interests or ideas you may have, we are only as good
as our membership! For example, have I mentioned we have our very
own Master Gardener in our midst, Lorraine Bertosa??

The Cuyahoga County Fairground is home to the Greater Cleveland
Beekeepers Association and we are very grateful. Out of all the Bee
associations in the state of Ohio, I don't know of any that have the
generosity and working relationship that GCBA has with CCF. We
won't even try to discuss our presence at the upcoming Fair August 8-13.
Come be a part of it all! Our regular monthly meeting in August is held
during the fair on Wednesday evening, and your gate entry will be
covered by the Fairboard. WOW!

Bee a part
Bee Involved
Bee a Keeper!

Kindly,
Sheila St.Clair
440-647-2602
Beeyard and Garden Beautification Project 5

Bee Yard & Barn
Beautification Project A honeybee can fly

up to 15 miles per
hour!
One ounce of honey
would fuel a bee's
flight around the
world. 
Honeybees must
consume about 17-
20 pounds of honey
to be able to
biochemically
produce each pound
of beeswax.

Source: American Bee Journal

Fun Facts!
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6Download CFF Official Premium Book: https://cuyfair.com/pdf/2022/CCF-2022-Premium-book-v5.pdf
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7Download CFF Official Premium Book: https://cuyfair.com/pdf/2022/CCF-2022-Premium-book-v5.pdf
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8Download CFF Official Premium Book: https://cuyfair.com/pdf/2022/CCF-2022-Premium-book-v5.pdf
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The Greater Cleveland Beekeepers Association
supports, educates, and connects both beekeepers
and aspiring beekeepers alike through classes and
monthly meetings.
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Greater Cleveland

Beekeepers

Association

Looking for a way

to participate in our

Association?

We're in need of a
volunteer for Fair Chair.
Help out Today! If you
are interested, contact
Sarah Alonso at
s.alonso@myyahoo.com

President: Tom Kennish
tkennish@gmail.com

Past President: Kenzil St. Clair
info@queenrightcolonies.com

VP: Mike Alonso
meanee13@yahoo.com

Treasurer: Brenda Theurer
larry1724@aol.com

Secretary: Sarah Alonso
s.alonso@myyahoo.com

Director: Laura Brown
lb68750@gmail.com

Director: Joe Tetrek
jpetrek3@hotmail.com

Director: Charles Heaton
charlesheaton@mac.com

Fair Committee Chair: Tom Kennish
tkennish@gmail.com

Hospitality Coordinator: Jan Petrek
jpetrek@hotmail.com

Our Goal:


